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By  John Hoffmann

I’M CHANGING MY NAME TO FRANK SKEFFINGTON!  This was a Last Hurrah: 

The final count from last Tuesday’s election was Tim 332 ME 99. 

I wasn’t expecting to win, but was expecting it to be closer.  It wasn’t. 

WHY RUN?  I was featured three times over a period of 13 months in Bill McClellan columns as being the opposite of typical elitist political office holders.  Perhaps in Town and Country a repeated ringing endorsement from a Post-Dispatch columnist may as well be an endorsement from Pravda. 

Also the guy I was running against is still on probation after being fined for repeated finance and ethic law violations. It is clear this is not viewed as a problem in Town and Country, but instead a badge of honor. 

Frankly I have far more experience in the operation of government than Tim or anyone else on the Board of Aldermen.  

Tim went door to door last year and deceived people. He told residents how Al Gerber was in favor of Deer Control. He and Gerber didn’t tell anyone Gerber was against killing deer.  His “Deer Control Plan” is more of a conceptual plan of long term sterilization of female deer than a working plan. 

Finally the heavy-handed and mean-spiritedness Tim has shown toward his next door neighbor who built a pergola on his deck, with subdivision approval only to have Tim sic the city building inspector on him.  The neighbor, a disabled construction manager, found five other similar violations in town and gave them to the building inspector.  He was told the city was not going to take any action against the other violations unless there is a formal complaint filed.  The neighbor is not another Tim and is not likely to file a complaint against anyone.

The city threatened to start issuing him citations.  The pergola faces Welby’s garage.   On Saturday the neighbor cut off 20 inches of the end wall of the pergola and should be in compliance. 

At the same time there is talk that he may make a complaint about Tim doing an addition several years ago to his house and adding a bath when no permits were posted.         

These are the reasons I decided to file at the last minute to run as a write-in 

WHY AS A WRITE IN?

First of all it reduced all the campaigning from two and half months to one weekend. That is good for everyone.  

The second reason was to avoid the voting of 30 or 40 kids from out of state. Last year Tim helped Al Gerber run.  Al, an alum of Principia, managed to register a number of the seniors living in dorms on campus.  They voted in April, graduated in June and went home and then to a college somewhere other than Town and Country. The last chance to register out of town students as voters was three weeks before I filed as a write-in candidate on March 25.

A DAY AT THE POLLS:  

FONS THE CHICKEN:  Tim Welby’s next door neighbor was working the poll at Good Shepherd Church for me during the morning.  Steve Fons comes up to him and said, “Tell Hoffmann he needs to file by the deadline.”

Several hours later Fons shows up at the City Hall poll where I am standing and does not say a word to me. 

GOOD POINT: Later in the day my wife was at Good Shepherd where all of Mason Valley was voting.  A man came up to her and asked, “How many of these elections does your husband need to lose before he figures out he isn’t going to win?”  The answer is losing twice for alderman is enough for me.   

THE MENDOZA LINE:  Right now I’m .250 in city elections… Won one and I have now lost three.  (Of course I’m hitting .500 against Welby.)  The Mendoza line was named after major league shortstop Mario Mendoza, who annually had trouble hitting above .200.  In 1979 he hit .198. If you were not hitting about .200 you were know as being at or below the Mendoza line. I don’t plan to reach the Mendoza line in elections.

FROM THE LAND OF ANOREXIA:  Two girls, both about 20-years-old or less, both looking to be in need of a milkshake arrived at a poll where I was working.  They were clearly Welby voters.  As one passed me she looked at me and said, “Hey that sweater looks a little tight.”  On the way out the other one loudly proclaimed “I didn’t vote for you!”   

THE CRIMINAL VOTE:  Brian Marchant Calsyn, who served time at the Lewisburg, PA Federal prison on drug convictions was the last Welby voter to arrive at the City Hall poll. Since he is no longer on parole Brian is allowed to vote in Missouri. We are not sure if he left the office of his newest corporation Zeal Sales, Inc. that is a Post Office Box at the UPS Store on Manchester Road or if he came from his compound on 1761 Topping Road. I think it is only appropriate that the ex-convict showed up to vote for the candidate who was still on probation for ethics and campaign finance law violations. 

Marchant, who changed his name to Marchant-Calsyn after his release from prison when he began setting up internet investment companies, had just had a number of judgments go against him and one of his internet companies recently.  Half of his compound is slated to be sold at auction in August for 3-years of unpaid taxes.    

THE LONGVIEW PARKING LOT ISSUE:  On March 31 Skip Mange, chairman of the Longview Farm Park Parking Committee met with 16 residents of the Wheatfield subdivision.  The committee is made up of five people. Also attending was Wheatfield resident and committee member Hank Vogt. That forced the other members, including Lynn Wright and Fred Meyland-Smith to stay at home.  Otherwise the committee would have had a quorum and the meeting at a resident’s house would have to have been open to the public.  Someone sent me a copy of the minutes from that meeting. 

The 16 Wheatfield homeowners who were at the meeting were all against any additional expansion of the Longview Parking lot. 

The first thing the residents brought up was that the city just cut down the honeysuckle that shielded their homes from the park in violation of an agreement made in 2000 to keep the honeysuckle as a buffer.  Mange said the removal was a “mistake” due to a lack of “institutional memory.”

It is interesting that Mange admits this was mistake but does not address the promise his administration made while he was mayor to the residents that the park would remain “passive” for people taking walks and kids on the playground.  

Concerning the parking issue, the residents complained that the survey Mange referred to during his presentation was badly flawed and cannot be used to justify the need for more parking and it was stupid to spend tax money on the strength of a useless survey.

Mange responded that even thought the survey was not scientific it was an indication of a parking problem.  He did not admit that the person doing the survey, Parks Director Anne Nixon is a big proponent for more parking.  Anne has stated at prior meetings that the lack of parking is the main reason the city cannot rent out the Longview Farmhouse for social occasions.           

Here are some of the complaints and comments brought up by residents:

At the zoo, they put up a “lot full” sign and do not try and pave more of Forest Park. 

The city needs to stop renting the house and park pavilion to non-residents, even if a resident sponsors them. 

Parties for 50 people or more in the pavilion is too large and creates too much noise. 

Here are no employees at the park during the weekend when the use is at its heaviest and the police do not patrol the park othr than the parking lot.  

The city is ignoring the impact of the park on neighboring residents while attempting to draw more park users from all of West County.  It was also mentioned that parks commission members and parks employees as their own “fiefdom” and forgetting they work for the residents. 

THE PUBLIC FORUM IS THIS WEEK:  The public forum on the parking lot expansion at Longview is set for this week on Thursday April 14 at 6:30.  Of course the meeting will be at the City Hall, for fear if it is a nice day there won’t be enough parking at Longview Park. 

I just hope the residents in Wheatfield show up at the public forum and speak up again.  If they don’t the three members of Mayor Dalton’s committee can say that they did not hear that much public opposition. 

LISA DOUGLAS MAYBE WITH SOME HELP FROM MR. HANEY AND MR. DRUCKER HAVE BEEN AT LONGVIEW!  In case you haven’t notice there is now a pink wooden pig in front of the Longview House.  First we are told the Longview farmhouse is a historically important building as it is a turn of the century farmhouse.  Then we allow the Mason Ridge Garden Club lady to put up blue Christmas lights, despite the fact there were no Christmas lights on farmhouses in 1900.  Then she adds a couple of whirly-gigs or do-dads that move in the wind on the side of the house next to the split rail fence. 
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Now Mrs. Claire Chosid of Creve Coeur has added a pig cut out.  Maybe we can expect a cut out of the woman bending over next. 

Yep, it is beginning to look like a West County showcase…that is if you live in West Franklin County.  Apparently the Park Director has no say as to the appearance of the parks.  The “volunteers” are now running the place. .    

By the way the yellow caution tape is still up on the west side of the Longview porch where the brick steps constructed in 2008 are crumbling. 

BOARD OF ALDERMEN MEETING:  I didn’t go this week…it had nothing to do with the election.  There was almost nothing on the agenda.  A sign permit variance for a business and approval for a new sub shop with outside eating area in Town and Country Crossing .  That was it.   Instead I went to the Jazz Singers Concert at Webster University.  
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